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The Society of Consulting Marine 

Engineers and Ship Surveyors
An M.C.A. Appointed Certifying Authority

202 Lambeth Road, London SE1 7JW

Tel: +(44) 20 7261 0869 Fax +(44) 20 7261 0871

Email: sec@scmshq.org

Address all correspondence to The Secretary

A Meeting of the Council

London Headquarters. 4th October 2002

In attendance:

	Captain John Wallace, (Chairman)
	Mr. Kjell Nilsen-Nygaard

	Mr. Ian Burrows
	Mr. Ross Hunter

	Mr. Euan Davidson
	Mr. Jim Lauder

	Mr. Maurice Perrin
	Captain John Banister

	Mr. Stan Liddiard
	Captain John Knott

	Mr. Norman Finlay
	Mr. Charles Bliault

	Mr. David Spence
	Captain P. R. Owen, (Secretary)


Apologies

	Mr. Bruce Smith
	Mr. Andie Duncan
	Mr. Ian Green

	Mr. Maurice Perrin
	Mr. Andrew Sinclair
	Mr. Geof Heaps

	Mr. Ken Overton
	
	


1. Confirmation of Minutes to Last Meeting

Minutes to the last meeting had been circulated to all Councillors. They were proposed by Ian Burrows as being a true record of the last meeting and seconded by Jim Lauder.

2. Matters Arising

Societies Web Site

The Secretary reported on progress, in particular that all Members names were now available on line.

Working Party on Expanding Disciplines Eligible for Membership

There was no progress to report. It was agreed that the Working Party would be reconstituted, it was further agreed that the Working Party would consist of Norman Finlay, Ross Hunter and John Banister who all volunteered. It was agreed that all correspondence should be via electronic means.

Society Fair and Exhibition

The Secretary reported that the subject had been raised with London District Committee as instructed, who after further investigation, had concluded that the cost implications were too great, for both a stand and for sponsoring options. Norman Finlay agreed to organise a local event in Southampton for the Society, the President said he would be pleased to support such an event. It was also agreed to support such an event financially. Proposed by John Banister to provide funding support up to £2,000 for such an event, seconded by Euan Davidson, agreed by all except for one abstention.

3. Report from Finance Committee

The draft Budget for 2003 was distributed to the meeting and the figures were explained by the Budget Manager (John Banister). He went on to report that the only proposal for subscriptions is that the Joining fee should be increased from £25 to £50, otherwise the overall income from subscriptions would increase with an increase in the number of Members.

Norman Finlay proposed that the subscription fees be increased to £130 for FCMS and £110 for MCMS with no change for Associates and Affiliates. This proposal was seconded by Euan Davidson and agreed by majority with 2 against and 1 abstention.

There was a vote of thanks to the Finance Committee.

4. Membership.

The following Applications, as recommended by the various Districts, were considered:

a. Jagadish Chandra Gorain – agreed subject to two further letters of recommendation

b. Nicholas John Bushnell – agreed as Associate Member

c. Christopher Andrew Jones – agreed as full member

d. Vincenzo Bellalba – agreed as full member

e. John Nixon – agreed as full member

f. Paul Christopher Thomas – agreed as full member

g. Levi Wilson-Odoe – The Secretary was asked to obtain confirmation for the letters of recommendation. It was agreed that the President and Secretary can confirm membership subject to satisfactory replies.

h. Alan Philip Crowle – agreed as full member.

Membership Numbers

The secretary provided up to date figures (September 2002) on current membership numbers:

Hon Member or Fellow 
4

Life Fellow
8

Life Member
2

Fellow
77

Member
232

Non Practising
81

Affiliates
7

Associates
5

Total
415

There was a discussion on the feasibility / desirability of forming a Membership Committee. After a lengthy discussion the President summarised the position reached – there should be no change to the current membership application approval procedure, no change in the number of Council meetings, however, the President agreed to look at the timings of the three meetings, and Council would only consider applications in detail if any queries were raised by the recommending District Committee. This was proposed by John Knott and seconded by Ian Burrows, agreed by all except for one abstention.

It was pointed out that the present Application Form was out of date and of poor quality, it was agreed that it should be completely rewritten.

P&I Clubs – The Secretary reported that he had been in contact with the West of England P&I and had so far obtained a list of UK consultants, however, the international list was contained in correspondence and difficult to access. Further contact names would be obtained and used.

5. MCA Matters

Harmonisation of the Codes – The MCA Coordinator (Norman Finlay) reported that harmonisation is going ahead, there should have been a meeting on 3/10 but now rescheduled to 24/10. There is likely to be one last meeting before it becomes law. All the Codes have now been combined, very difficult do change anything. The project will come to fruition next May or June next year and will not affect the Society to any great extent, the workload will be much the same, more and more people now finding they have to be coded to meet hirer and insurance requirements. If chartering in has to be the same ISO Standard, Ports and Harbours and Oil Companies also need some form of certificate to show safe standard as vessel. All vessels considered as new vessels, do not agree and wish for certifying authority to use discretion. There may be PI implications which will be looked at.

With Harmonisation of Codes the Society will raise its fees in certain areas, stability book only earns £50 at present which is not feasible. One particular Scrutineer in particular was having difficulties with the fee and this had been addressed by the Small Working Group, which met on 3/10, and additional charges will be paid by the owners as already advised in the relevant Society’s pamphlet. Scrutinizers are under some pressure to keep up with the number of vessels that are going through, if some of them are not available this puts unreasonable pressure on the others.

Owners are increasingly requiring a certificate, e.g. line handling boats, we might produce a certificate that states the vessel complies with certain parts only of the Code, currently nobody else issues anything like this and MCA don’t want to know as it is outside the Codes.

PI Insurance – He reported that the Society is currently insured for £1m. We are now insisting that any examiner operating under the MCA Codes scheme must now produce evidence of PI Cover, the exact level not set. 

Number of Vessels – Reported. Total 332, an increase in 40 vessels in one year.

Tonnage Measurement – The Society wrote to MCA, who had just replied, the Society will be approved for Vessels under 24 metres. On each occasion the surveyor must be appointed by the Society.

6. Presidential Activities

The President reported on his activities which included representing the Society at the following organisations - Shipwrights, Average Adjusters, IMO, Seawork, Southampton Boat Show, NW District Dinner, and still to come are NKK, IMARE and BACS functions. 

7. NewsLINK

The Editor (Euan Davidson) reported on the first issue of NewsLink he had produced. He thank all those who had offered guidance and support adding that input from the Membership was needed, if they wanted it they had to support it. He said if NewsLink is to be valid it needs to be quarterly, provided advertisers agree there would be no additional cost to the Society, The costs for the first issue were £650 with advertising income at £550. There is no Editor’s fee at present.

Four issues a year proposed by Euan Davidson, seconded by John Banister – agreed.

8. Web Site

The Secretary reported on progress, in particular that all Members names were now available online. Council were informed of the 5 new Internet Domain names that had been registered for the Society which all ‘point’ to the Society’s Web Site.

http://www.scms.org.uk

http://www.marineconsultantsonline.org

http://www.marineconsultantsonline.com

http://www.marineconsultantsweb.org

http://www.marineconsultantsweb.com

9. SCMS 3rd Asian Marine Surveying & Loss Prevention Forum.

Norman Finlay informed that he had agreed to go to Hong Kong and will present a paper promoting the Society and to also chair a Forum Session. This will be confirmed to HK. Agreed. There was a vote of thanks to Norman for agreeing to go and a vote of thanks to the newly formed Hong Kong Division for their hard work in putting the event together. 

10. Greenwich University - Degree in Marine Surveying.

The Secretary introduced this item and explained that it had been sent to Council by the London District for consideration. The views were that Council is interested in learning the intent and scope of the syllabus. Also what are the financial implications. With these points made it was agreed it was worth investigating further. One comment made was that there will be a shortage of surveyors in the future and that this proposal might help in contributing to providing future surveyors and should therefore be kept in view. 

It was agreed that the organisers should be invited address the London District Committee and explain their proposals.

11. Annual Dinner

The Secretary reported that all arrangements were in hand and very similar to last years arrangements and provided a list of the Top Table Guests. The numbers were satisfactory and again similar to last year. No other concerns were raised.

12. Any Other Business

A. Duration of Presidency - Euan Davidson noted that the previous President had stood for two years and commented that, from his own experience, two years was a more satisfactory period to serve as President and he therefore proposed that the Presidency should normally last for two years, this was seconded by John Knott and agreed by all present. It was noted that the current President and Vice President should not feel obliged to stand for two years as they had not been aware of this requirement when they agreed to stand.

B. Location of AGM – Euan Davidson pointed out that the AGM being held in London had made no difference to attendance and proposed that the location of the AGM be returned to the prior arrangement where it was hosted by the District of the incoming President with intervening year in London. This was agreed.

C. Kjell Nilsen Nygaard, proposed that in future documents for distribution to Council should be sent electronically, to reduce the bulk of paper, administrative effort required and the costs of posting – this was agreed.

D. It was agreed that the secretary fee would be considered at the next Council in February meeting and could be backdated to January as necessary.

E. The secretary reported that London District had instigated the production of a neck tie for the Society. This project was well underway and delivery was expected before the end of the year.

13. Date of Next Meeting

Friday 21st February starting at 1100 hours in the same venue. 

There being no further business, the Chairman thanked all present for attending and closed the meeting in good time for Annual Dinner preparations.
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